
   

 
 
 

 
 
 
 

DISTRICT OF HUDSON’S HOPE 
AGENDA 
Council Chambers 
Monday, October 26, 2020 
 

1. Call to Order: 
 

2. Delegations: 

 D1    

3. Notice of New Business: 
Mayor’s List 
Councillors Additions: 
CAO’s Additions: 
 

4. Adoption of Agenda by Consensus: 
 

5. Declaration of Conflict of Interest: 

  

6. Adoption of Minutes: 
 M1 October 13, 2020 Regular Council Meeting Minutes Page 1 
    

7. Business Arising from the Minutes:  

     

8.  Public Hearing: 
 

   

9. Staff Reports   
 SR1 

SR2 
SR3 
 
SR4 
 
SR5 
SR6 
SR7 
SR8 
 

Capital Equipment Purchase – Lawn Tractor 
Financial Assistance Request – Double H Saddle Club 
Hudson’s Hope Library – NDIT Grant – Letter of 
Support 
PlanH – Grant re Hudson’s Hope Health Care & 
Housing Society 
CAO Report 
Corporate Report 
Public Works Report 
Protective Services Report 

 Page 6 
Page 11 
 
Page 35 
 
Page 38 
Page 42 
Page 43 
Page 46 
Page 52 

10. Committee Meeting Reports: 
 

11. Bylaws:   

 B1 Bylaw No. 919, 2020 - Property Tax Exemption 
 Amendment – Adoption 
 

Page 87 
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12. Correspondence:  

  
C1 
 

 
Pickleball – Funding Request 
 

  
Page 112 
 

13. Reports by Mayor & Council on Meetings and Liaison Responsibilities: 

     

14. Old Business: 
 

15. New Business:   

     

16. Public Inquiries:  

    

17. In-Camera Session  

 ICS1 Notice of Closed Session  Page 116 
 

18. Adjournment  
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REGULAR COUNCIL MEETING 
October 13, 2020 

6:00 P.M. 
COUNCIL CHAMBERS 

Present: Mayor Dave Heiberg 
Councillor Kelly Miller 
Councillor Travous Quibell 
Councillor Valerie Paice 
Councillor Leigh Summer 

Absent: Councillor Pat Markin (with notice) 
Councillor Mattias Gibbs (with notice) 

Staff: Chief Administrative Officer, Chris Cvik 
Office Assistant, Becky Mercereau 

1. CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order at 6:00 p.m. with Mayor Heiberg presiding.

2. DELEGATIONS

3. NOTICE OF NEW BUSINESS

Mayor’s Additions: NB3 Pickleball Funding Request 
Councillor’s Additions: CR1 Signage – Councillor Miller 
CAO Additions: NB1 BC Hydro GO Fund Appointees 

NB2 Remembrance Day Format Options 

4. ADOPTION OF AGENDA BY CONSENSUS AS AMENDED

5. DECLARATION OF CONFLICT OF INTEREST

6. ADOPTION OF MINUTES

M1 SEPTEMBER 14, 2020 REGULAR COUNCIL MINUTES

RESOLUTION NO. 165/20 
M/S Councillors Paice / Miller 
THAT the minutes of the September 14, 2020 Regular Council Meeting be adopted. 
CARRIED 

7. BUSINESS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES

• Item SR4: Pool Employment Sustainability Program
 Staff have reached out to the school to look for opportunities to partner with them

for training. Council looking for a time frame and budget estimates. Item will be
brought forward to Strategic Planning session.
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• Item C2: UBCM Convention Program 2020 (MFA & MIABC Sessions)
 District did not participate and did not hear back on this item. We are still

members of both.

8. PUBLIC HEARING

9. STAFF REPORTS

SR1 Development Variance Permit – B. Mercereau

RESOLUTION NO. 166/20 
M/S Councillors Quibell / Miller 
1. That Council approves the DVP Application – Mercereau continue to move

forward on the basis it is unlikely to negatively affect adjacent property owners;
and

2. That Council direct Administration bring a final report back to Council for
consideration.

CARRIED 

SR2 VISITOR INFORMATION CENTRE 

The trail brochures are popular amongst tourists and residents alike. The Recreation 
Coordinator is working on discrepancies within them to be updated. Council 
requested some of the maintenance items be diarized for budget discussions.  

SR3 Quarterly Action Items – Update for Q1 & Q2 2020 

RESOLUTION NO. 167/20 
M/S Councillors Summer / Quibell 
THAT Council receive the quarterly action items for discussion. 
CARRIED 

10. COMMITTEE MEETING REPORTS

11. BYLAWS

B1 Property Tax Amendment Bylaw 919, 2020

RESOLUTION NO. 168/20 
M/S Councillors Quibell/Summer 
THAT Council approve the first three readings of the District of Hudson’s Hope 
Property Tax Amendment Bylaw 919, 2020. 
CARRIED 

Council requested clarification on which lots are included for the Hudson’s Hope 
Bible Fellowship Church. 

12. CORRESPONDENCE

C1 CEPF – Wildfire Structure Protection Capability Upgrade

Received for Information. 
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C2 UBCM Resolution NR68 – City of Williams Lake – Early Childhood Education 
Labour Force Shortage 

Received for information. 

C3 Community Economic Recovery Infrastructure Program 

Staff have been brainstorming ideas such as upgrades to the Pool. Other 
suggestions were ATV campsite or Light Industrial Area. Staff was directed to apply 
if an appropriate project is identified.  

C4 Community Support – Junior Canadian Rangers 

RESOLUTION NO. 169/20 
M/S Councillors Quibell / Summer 
THAT Council send a letter to the Junior Canadian Rangers of Hudson’s Hope 
advising them that we do not have any objections with an Instructor from outside our 
community coming to work with the JCR’s, with the understanding that all 
preventative health measures would be compiled with. 
CARRIED 

C5 City of New Westminster – No-Cost Prescription Contraception 

Received for Information. 

C6 Proclamation – Foster Family Month 

Mayor Heiberg proclaimed that October will be declared Foster Family Month in 
Hudson’s Hope. 

13. REPORTS BY MAYOR & COUNCIL ON MEETINGS AND LIAISON RESPONSIBILITIES

CR1 SIGNAGE – COUNCILLOR MILLER

RESOLUTION NO. 170/20 
M/S Councillors Miller / Paice 
THAT banner maintenance be added into the annual public works maintenance plan 
for each year. 
CARRIED 

Staff will be requested to do banner maintenance when a manlift is rented to put 
up/take down Christmas Lights. Council questioning whether a small manlift would 
be a valuable purchase. 

14. OLD BUSINESS

15. NEW BUSINESS
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NB1 BC Hydro - GO Fund Appointees 

Mayor Heiberg will ask Councillor Markin if she is willing to continue as the council 
appointee and staff will send out a PSA to ask for a community representative. 

NB2 Remembrance Day 

Staff recommendation is to have a dinner catered which would be delivered by the 
RCMP Corporal in his Red Serge along with our Recreation and Special Events 
Coordinator to all the veterans in the community and their spouse or partner. 
Council supported this proposal and asked staff to continue pursing this plan. 

NB3 Pickleball Funding Request 

 RESOLUTION NO. 171/20 
M/S Councillors Miller / Quibell 
THAT Council approve funding in the amount of $960 for the Pickleball group to pay 
rental fees for the use of the Pearkes Centre from January 1 – June 30, 2021. 
CARRIED 

Rationale is based on a reallocation on funds that would have been used for Senior 
bus trips. 

16. PUBLIC INQUIRIES

17. NOTICE OF CLOSED MEETING

RESOLUTION NO. 172/20
M/S Councillors Quibell / Summer
THAT Council move to a Closed Meeting for the purpose of discussing the following items:

• Community Charter Section 97 (1) (b):
(b) all minutes of Council meetings, other than a meeting or part of a meeting that is

closed to the public

 Closed Meeting Minutes – September 14, 2020

• Community Charter Section 90 (1) (c):
(c) labour or other employee relations

 Animal Control Contract
 CAO Recruitment Timeline – Report No. 2

CARRIED 

17. ADJOURNMENT

Mayor Heiberg declared the meeting adjourned at 7:34 pm.

DIARY Diarized 
Conventions/Conferences/Holidays 
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Commercial Water Rate Increase-annual budget 
Consideration 08/04/19 
Pool Year End Report 2020 04/01/20 

Certified Correct: 

_______________________ _________________________ 
Dave Heiberg, Mayor  Becky Mercereau, Office Assistant 
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REQUEST FOR DECISION 

RFD#: CC-2020-89 Date: October 12, 2020 
Meeting#: CM102620 Originator: Chris Cvik 
RFD TITLE: Double H Saddle Club Request for Financial Assistance 

RECOMMENDATION: 

1. That Council approve the payment of $402.40 to the Double H Saddle Club as
additional Grant Funding as permitted under the Financial Assistance Grant
Policy.

The payment represents $80 for the reimbursement of a building permit for an
entrance project and $304.40 for three 'Caution Horse and Rider' signs.

BACKGROUND: 

On October 8, 2020, the District received an email request for $1,182.40 to cover the 
following three costs. 

1. $800 to be paid to the Grad 2021 class for grass maintenance around the
building and outdoor rodeo grounds.

2. $80 for a building permit that was taken out to build an entrance way at the
outdoor arena.

3. $302.40 for three "caution horse and rider " signs. The club would place two
of the signs on Carter Street and one sign on Taylor Street.

DISCUSSION: 

During the 2020 budget process, the Double H Saddle Club applied for a grant of $6,400 
plus 'in kind' payment. The submission was made under the District Financial Assistance 
Grant Program. Of the $6,400 request, the Club was approved for $5,400. What was 
excluded from the approved grant was $800 towards "hire a Grand 2021" for lawn 
mowing upkeep around the buildings. 

Administration is recommending that any additional grant payment to the Double H 
Saddle Club NOT include the $800 to be paid to the Grad 2021 class for grass 
maintenance. This work was performed this past summer. The reason for suggesting 
this $800 amount not be part of any payment is really one of purpose of the grant. It 
does not make sense to provide a payment of $800 to the DHSC who will in turn provide 
a payment of $800 to the Grads. More specifically, outside of the museum and library, 
grants should not really be used for wages. If Council wishes to fund the Grads, it would 
do so directly. In addition, the $800 was not included when Council first approved the 
grant application back in March 2020. 
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FINANCIAL: 

Based on our Financial Grant Assistance Policy, an amount not exceeding 10% of the 
annual municipal residential tax revenue was budgeted for Financial Assistance Grants 
in 2020. Of the total amount budgeted, eighty-percent (80%) was eligible for 
disbursement through the budget approval process and the remaining twenty-percent 
(20%) remained unallocated for any request received throughout the year. (based on 
updated Financial Assistance Grant Policy approved in January 2020). 

During the budget process, the estimated residential taxes for 2020 was $349,516. 
Ten-percent of this total is $34,952. Therefore $27,962 was available for Financial 
Assistance Grants through the budget process with $6,990 remaining unallocated for 
requests throughout the year. The actual total approved was $27,050.13. 

As there is approximately $6,990 of unallocated grant funding remaining with 
approximately 2.5 months left in calendar year, there is sufficient funding remaining if 
the request is approved by Council. There would be sufficient funding available if 
Council wishes to provide the full amount of $1,182.40 requested by the Double H 
Saddle Club. 

ALTERNATIVES: 

1. That Council approve the payment of $1, 182.40 ($800 + $80 + $302.40) as
requested by the Double H Saddle Club as additional Grant Funding as
permitted under the Financial Assistance Grant Policy.

2. That Council not approve the payment of any additional funding in 2020 from the
Financial Assistance Grant for the Double H Saddle Club.

3. That Council provide further direction to Administration.

Attachments: 

1. Email request from the Double H Saddle Club for an additional $1,182.40 in
Financial Assistance Grant funding.

2. Copy of the District Financial Assistance Grant Policy.
3. Copy of original 2020 Financial Grant Assistance application for $6,400 that was

considered during the 2020 budget process.

Report Approved by: 
Chris Cvik, CAO 
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Chris Cvik 

From: 

Sent: 

To: 

Subject: 

Attachments: 

Hello Chris, 

Double H Saddleclub <dhsaddleclub@gmail.com> 

October 8, 2020 11 :28 AM 

Chris Cvik 

Re: FW: Financial Assistance Grant approval - Saddle Club 

Caution Equestrian 2x2Jpg; trimtek caution quote.pdf; Oct 01 permit .JPG 

Thank you for your quick response and taking my call this morning. 

1. In this year's Financial Assistance Grant application the members of the DHSC thought it would be a
great idea to inquire Grad 2021 to keep the grounds grass cut around the buildings and outdoor rodeo grounds. 
They did a fantastic job in keeping up with the grounds. We have requested in our grant application "in lieu of' 
$800 for their services. Would council approve the requested $800 made out to DHSC to be paid to Grad 2021 
for their services? 

2. We have applied and received a building permit for our entrance project at the indoor arena. The cost
of the building permit fee that was purchased was $80. The DHSC members would like the building permit fees 
reimbursed please as the "in lieu of' on the Financial Assistance Grant application. 

3. Please find attached a quote from Trimtek for three "caution horse and rider" sign costs of $302.40
This request was also "in lieu of" on the grant application. These signs will be placed at two points on Carter 
street and one sign on Taylor. 

Would council please approve the DHSC request of $1182.40 to cover these costs? 

Sincerely, 

Elisabeth Haagsman 
Chair of Building Upgrade Committee 

On Mon, Oct 5, 2020 at 9:59 AM Chris Cvik <cao@hudsonshope.ca> wrote: 

Good morning Elisabeth, 

The Corporate Officer forwarded me your email of September 14th
. I am looking for a bit of clarification 

on your email and whether you are asking about 'in lieu' contributions or financial assistance funding, 
specifically around the following. 

1 
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"The grad 2021 have been diligently working on keeping the lawn and grassy areas mowed and tidied 
up. The DHSC would like to know if the district would still be able to reward the grad class of 2021 
with $800 included in the financial assistance grant and the waiver of building permit fees? 

We would also like to order the three "Caution Horse and Rider, Slow down" signs with a sign 
company from FSJ If the grant included the purchase of the signs, the DHSC would do all the leg 
work and then asked to get reimbursed by DOHH There are several high speed vehicles going past the 
indoor/outdoor arena, threatening the safety of community members riding their horses. "

Is the DHSC applying for $800 in 2020? Also, what is the estimated cost of the building permit fees that you 
are asking be waived? Lastly, what is the estimated cost of the three signs that you would like the District to 
purchase. If you could please provide an overall cost 'ask' for these three items, I can take a report to 
Council. There is approximately 6,990 unallocated funding remaining in Financial Grants for 2020 as per the 
policy and the DHSC request would go to Council for their consideration. 

Please email me with any questions. 

Chris 

Chris Cvik, CAO 

District of Hudson's Hope 

Cell: 250-783-0942 

From: Double H Saddleclub <dhsaddleclub@gmail.com> 
Sent: September 14, 2020 2:09 PM 
To: Jeanette McDougall <clerk@hudsonshope.ca> 
Cc: District Email <district@hudsonshope.ca> 
Subject: Re: Financial Assistance Grant approval 

Good morning, 

2 

Council Meeting October 26, 2020 Page 14 of 116



The members at the Double H Saddle Club would like to truly thank the district for all their support 
throughout the past several years in helping the club financially and "in lieu of'. With your support our 
members are saver and the building, including the exterior area, is much more pleasing to the eye. As a club 
we are very fortunate to be able to have such fantastic help from the public works department. 

Our memberships have grown double and there are many different activities at the riding arena. Many 
community members benefit from the use of the arena, and that's what it's all about! 

We have included in the financial assistance grant application several other "in lieu of' and we would like to 
thank the district (public works) for transporting the porta potties to and from the outdoor rodeo grounds. Also 
the mowing of the ditches along both sides of the outdoor and indoor arena. We are very grateful for this 
relief and it looks AWESOME!! 

The grad 2021 have been diligently working on keeping the lawn and grassy areas mowed and tidied up. The 
DHSC would like to know if the district would still be able to reward the grad class of2021 with $800 
included in the financial assistance grant and the waiver of building permit fees? 

We would also like to order the three "Caution Horse and Rider, Slow down" signs with a sign company from 
FSJ. If the grant included the purchase of the signs, the DHSC would do all the leg work and then asked to get 
reimbursed by DOHH. There are several high speed vehicles going past the indoor/outdoor arena, threatening 
the safety of community members riding their horses. 

Again, the community members of the DHSC are incredibly grateful for the continuing support from the 
district!! 

Sincerely, 

The DHSC Board of Executives 

[WARNING: This message is from an external source] 

[WARNING: This message is from an external source] 
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Trimtek Custom Signs #2301 9/14/2020 

Prepared for: Prepared by: 

Walk In Customer 

Double H Saddle Club 

Fort St. John, BC 

Trimtek Custom Signs & Auto Designs 

Salesperson: Rhonda Mccaffrey 

10920-100th Ave 
Fort St. John, BC V1J 1Z6 
Canada 

Phone: Fax: Phone: 250-785-1000 Fax: 250-785-8241 

Description: 

Caution Slow Down Sign 
Please forward payment if you would like to proceed with order. 

Delivery: 

Production time for the following item(s) will be approximately 5 working days. 

Quantity 

3 

Description 

2'x2' Slow Down Sign with Horse and person Symbol *black printed 
on clear vinyl laminated to yellow reflective aliminum backing* 

Each 

$90.00 

Amount 

$270.00 

Tax 

Yes 

TOTALS Subtotal: 

GST & PST: 

Total: 

$270.00 

$32.40 

$302.40 

Terms: 

By my signature below, I authorize work to begin and agree to pay above amount in full according to the terms on this agreement. 

SIGNED:. _______________ DATE: _____ _ 
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FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE GRANT POLICY 

Revised Council Resolution No. 001/20 
Revised Effective Date: January 13, 2020 

Original Council Resolution No. 074 
Original Effective Date: March 24, 2014 

Purpose: 

Section: Finance 

The District of Hudson's Hope recognizes that valued contributions are being provided through 
volunteer efforts of the community organizations and agencies on behalf of the citizens. The Financial 
Assistance Grant demonstrates Council's commitment to working with groups that provide these 
beneficial programs, services or projects to the community while at the same time recognizing the 
financial constraints of the District. 

Policy: 
In granting financial assistance to an organization for a Financial Assistance Grant, the District will take 
in to account the following objectives: 

1. For purposes of budget preparation, an amount not exceeding 10% of the annual municipal
residential tax revenue will be budgeted for Financial Assistance Grants.

2. Of the total amount budgeted to provide Financial Assistance Grants, eighty percent (80%) will
be eligible for disbursement through the budget approval process and the remaining twenty
percent (20%) will remain unallocated for any requests that may be subsequently received
during the year.

3. The primary purpose of a financial assistance grant is to provide assistance to an organization for
a specific capital project or local event that benefits the residents of the District of Hudson's
Hope.

4. Providing financial assistance includes the donation of time, facilities and District inventory, for 
example, tents, tables and chairs.

5. Grants will not be provided for travel expenses.

6. The applicant organization must be registered as a Non-Profit Society or belong to a parent Non­
Profit Society under the laws of British Columbia and/or Canada.

7. Upon completion of the project, the applicant must submit a final report to the District of
Hudson's Hope outlining how funds were expended.
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Date: Feb. 01 2020 

rorF .. @E.o.-:B �1 :
n

20n2, r;::i0° rr:::\APPLICATION FOR A GRANI 

I nL 
, 

ul1 l__:.1 '-.::> LJ ,., -- I 

---------------------

DateReceived: ___________ _ 

GENERAL INFORMATION 

Official Name of Non-Profit Organization 

Double "H" Saddle Club 
Mailing Address City Province Postal Code 

PO Box 25 Hudson's Hope BC voe 1vo 
SOCIETY INFORMATION 

Society Registration Number Charity's BN (Business Number)/ 
S0008206 Registration Number (the number the 

organization&uts on charitable donation
receipts) 80 384117BC0001 

SOCIETY EXECUTIVE -ATTACH LIST IF MORE ROOM IS NECESSARY 
Title Name Phone Number 

President Terylee Fieber (250) 263-7809

Vice President Liza Rhymer (250) 783-5552

Secretary Robin Milliken/Elisabeth (250) 783-5611
HaaQsman 

Treasurer Debbie Beattie (250) 262-1669

LOCAL CONTACT INFORMATION OF PERSON COMPLETING APPLICATION FORM 

Contact Name 

Elisabeth Haagsman 
Mailing Address City Province Postal Code 

PO Box 307 Hudson's Hope BC voe 1vo 
Work Telephone Home Telephone Cell Telephone Email Address 

(250) 783-1084 (250) 783-9955 (250) 783-1084 dhsaddleclub@gmail.com 

GRANT APPLICATION 

D New Grant Application I D Application for Project Previously Funded by the 
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ORGANIZATION INFORMATION 
Describe the purpose of your organization: 

The Double "H" Saddle Club is a volunteer society dedicated to providing an affordable, safe and pleasurable multi-purpose equine 

facility. 

Our small arena was the starting point of some of the finest rodeo individuals such as Debbie Guelly (see letter), Ricky Warren and 

Jake Watson. These and other rodeo individuals helped place Hudson's Hope on the map in the rodeo world. Such a wonderful 

accomplishment 

The arena is also the classroom to the Hudson's Hope Secondary School, providing an equine program taught by Lisa Rhymer. 

This program offers hands-on teaching that encourages non-traditional approaches to learning and is one of the only few equine 

studies programs offered in northern BC. 

The Double "H" Saddle Club sponsors a BC High School Rodeo each year brining a large amount of northern high school rodeo 

competitors to Hudson's Hope. This event helps bring in revenue for local businesses and the club. 

Last fall the Fall Fair committee held a very successful event at the outdoor arena of the DHSC. 

As you can see, the Double "H" Saddle Clubs' purpose has a wonderful impact to our Hudson's Hope community. 

User Statistics 

1. 500+ The number of persons that are served by your organization annually. 

2. 25+ The number of members in yourorganization/society. 

Is the organization run by volunteers, paid staff or a combination of both? 

1. 
10 the number of volunteers and 300+ the number volunteer hours worked peryear. 

2. The number of paid staff, their titles and number of paid hours peryear.

Number Title Paid Hours Per Year 

No paid staff 
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REQUEST FOR GRANT 
Describe the reason for your grant application: 

Please see attached request for grant letter 

Proposal is best characterized as: 
□Event 0Capital Project 

Participants/beneficiaries will primarily be: 
Q1Youth 0 Seniors QI Disadvantaged Persons 

This proposal's activities can best be described as related to: 
D Arts and Culture 0 RecreationandSports 0 Environment, Social and Education 

Attach the following information: 
J Most recent audited Financial Statements including a Balance Sheet and Income Statement 
J Previous year's actual operating budget if the most recent Financial Statements provided are not the 

previous year's (Please attach a copy of the income and expense statement in a format consistent 
with the organization's financial statements) 
Operating Budget for the Current Year (Please attach a copy of the projected income and expense 
statement in a format consistent with the organization's financial statements) 
Projected operating budget for the next year 
Copy of Non-Profit Society Registration papers 

Council Resolution No. 074 
Effective Date: March 24, 2014 

Revised by Resolution No.: n/a 
Revised Date: n/a 
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DECLARATION 

I hereby declare that the statements and information contained in the material submitted in support of 
this application are to the best of my belief true and correct in all respects. 

I hereby agree to indemnify and save harmless the District of Hudson's Hope and its employees 
against all claims, liabilities, judgments, costs and expenses of whatsoever kind which may in any way 
occur against the said City and its employees in consequence of and incidental to, the granting of this 
exemption, if issued, and I further agree to conform to all requirements of the applicable bylaw and all 
other statutes and bylaws in force in the District of Hudson's Hope. 

Feb. 01,2020 

Signature of Applicant Date 

The personal information on this form is collected for the purpose of an operating program of the District 
of Hudson's Hope as noted in Section 26( c) of the Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act. If 
you have any questions about the collection and use of this information, please contact the Freedom of 
Information Coordinator at 250 787 8150. 

APPLICATION DEADLINE - FEBRUARY 15 

Council Resolution No. 074 
Effective Date: March 24, 2014 

SEND APPLICATIONS TO: 

DISTRICT OF HUDSON'S HOPE 

HUDSON'S HOPE, BC 

voe 1 VO, CANADA 

Revised by Resolution No.: n/a 
Revised Date: n/a 
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DOUBLE "H" SADDLE CLUB 

Safety is our main concern regarding the continuous upgrade at the 
indoor arena. Due to the high snow volume in the past several years 
( excluding this year) we believe it is to the best interest for the Double H 
Saddle Club members to build two sheltered entrance way ( enclosed 
overhang) onto the north/south side of the indoor riding arena. These 
entrance ways will keep the snow from accumulating in front of the 
current man doors. 
In the past several years a lot of the snow from the breezeway roof has 
blown down along the man door on the north side which made it 
difficult to exit this door. At times, up to three feet of snow accumulated 
in front of the door while in use of the building. We feel that this is a 
safety issue and we would like to resolve this ongoing problem. 
This added on enclosed overhang will be about 4'x6' wide with a small 
roof and tin walls. We would also like to use a portion of this grant to 
cover up the exposed OSB board along the east wall on the breezeway. 
This will keep the walls maintenance free and longevity of the building 
extended. And its pleasing to the eye. See quote attached from local 
contractor. 
Total Monetary Grant: $6400 
The DHSC would also like to include in this grant: 
-$800 towards "Hire a Grad 2021" for lawn mowing upkeep around the 

buildings at the DHSC for summer of 2020 (included in total) 
-waiver of building permit fees (see attached letter from district)
-u� of municipal picnic tables and chairs
-to have the porta-potties transported from Butler Ridge Energy

Services to the rodeo grounds and returned afterwards 
-snowplowing to access the arena and horse pens winter 2020-2021
-mowing of ditches along both sides of the indoor and outdoor

municipal right-of-way 
-weed control particularly for Canada Thistle along the DHSC outdoor

racetrack and grounds 
-purchase and installation of "Caution Horse and Rider, Slow Down"

sign 

We are a non-profit society, completely run by volunteers. The approval 
of this Financial Assistance Grant would be wonderful. 

Thank you for your consideration! 

::ii.ti� 
DOUBLE "H" SADDLE CLUB BOX 25, HUDSON'S HOPE, BC voe 1VO � 
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Shawn Shepherd 

Hudson's Hope B.C 

10122 Paquette Street 

voe 1vo 

BILL TO 

Double "H" Saddle Club 

P.O. 25 

Hudson's Hope B.C. 

voe 1vo 

DESCRIPTION 

ESTIMATE 

To build covered entrance ways to 2 existing man doors. 

Structure to be framed 2 x 6 construction 

Concrete slabs or solo tubes to support structure. 

Metal cladding to match existing and type. 

To clad exterior areas where incomplete. lete. 

Cladding to mach best color and type. 

Materials and labour 

Does Not include permit cost 

Estimate is only good for 90 days 

Thank you for your business! 

QTY UNIT$ 

TOTAL 

DATE 

FEB 12/20 

AMOUNT 

$5,600.00 

$5,600.00 

$5,600.00 
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i 2018/2019 Financial Report 
submitted by: Lindsay Gunderson - Treasurer

'. DOUBLE H SADDLE CLUB 2018-2019 

ADMIN 
I -- - ---

: MEMBERS 

; STALLS 
INDOOR 

TOTAL 

1' 

INCOME 

$14�05: 
- - -

$2,385.00:
6950 

49,567.61 

$58,916.66 

.-
. 

I INCOME . -$9,117.74 , 

EXPENSES 

-} 

$1,082.05; 

' 

66,952.35 r 

$68,034.40 

BC HYDRO VEAR i FORTIS 

1,605.00 458.95 

INSURANCE 

6,904.00 
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Areas of note: 

Bleacher Project 

Total Cost: $4,835.00 
( $2000.00 Grad Class 2020 
$2,835.00 Big Top Rentals ) 

Grants: $3,505.20 
DHSC Portion: $1,329.80 

NDIT 2018 - paid out the remaining $19,950.00 to Big Top Rentals 

NDTI 2019 
$4000 - Shawn Shepherd 

$20,583.15 - D. Bauer 
Advanced $ 14,291.58 from NDTI 

awaiting approx $7690.42 

DHSC Portion approx $2,601.15 

***** We have yet to receive payment from the following: 
Rod and Gun Club from the Spring event (Bartendlng) 

Fall School Contract $2600***** 

DOUBLE H SADDLE CLUB OUTDOORS 

INCOME EXPENSES 

$7,513.32 $5,269.93: 

TOAL INCOME $2,243.39 

Page 110 of 249Council Meeting October 26, 2020 Page 27 of 116



, CONCESSIONS INCOME 

$6,073.82 

, CONCESSION EXPENSE 

$3,942.21 

CONCESSION TOTAL 

$2,131.61 

: DONATION 

$1,050.00 

ADVERTISING 

$1,000.00 

RENTAL 

$550.00 

Cheque Book Balances 

Cheq1.1ings
Is 

• 
: avmgs 

20,592.15 

2,687.04; 
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Admin $7,100.00 

Projected Operational Budget for 2020 

Double "H" Saddle Club 

HUB Insurance -Building 

Capri Insurance- Directors and officers 

HCBC Insurance- Horse Council BC 

BC Society Registration 

Banking Fees 

Misc. 

Utilities $2,800.00 

BC Hydro 

Fortis BC 

Concession $3,500.00 

Maintenance $3,500.00 

Grounds Keep 

Building Upkeep 

Pen Upkeep 

Snowplowing 

Rodeo Grounds 

Total Projected Operational Budget for 2020 $16.900.00 
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Projected Income for 2020 

Double "H" Saddle Club 

Income Total $20,500.00 

Arena Rental $6000 

Stall Rental $7000 

Concession $2300 

Indoor Riding/Heat $200 

Memberships $2500 

Sponsorships/Donations $2500 

Expenses Total $16,900.00 

Admin $7,100.00 

Utilities $2,800.00 

Concession $3,500.00 

Maintenance $3,500.00 

Total projected income for 2020 $3.600.00 
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Admin $7,500.00 

Projected Operational Budget for 2021 

Double "H" Saddle Club 

HUB Insurance -Building 

Capri Insurance- Directors and officers 

HCBC Insurance- Horse Council BC 

BC Society Registration 

Banking Fees 

Misc. 

Utilities $3,000.00 

BC Hydro 

Fortis BC 

Concession $3,500.00 

Maintenance $4,000.00 

Grounds Keep 

Building Upkeep 

Pen Upkeep 

Snowplowing 

Rodeo Grounds 

Total Projected Operational Budget for 2021 $18.000.00 
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BRITISH 
COLUMBIA 

CERTIFIED COPY 

Of a document filed with the 
Province of Brttleh Columbia 

Reglalrar of Companies 

CAROL PREST 

NAME OF SOCIETY: DOUBLE "H" SADDLE CLUB 

Incorporation Number: S000820 6 

Business Number: 80038 4117 BC000 1 

Filed Date and Time: December 1, 2019 05:02 PM Pacific Time 

1 REGISTERED OFFICE ADDRESS INFORMATION 
------

Delivery Address: 

12550 CARTER ST 
HUDSON'S HOPE BC voe 1V0 

DIRECTOR INFORMATION 

Last Name, First Name Middle Name: 

BEATTIE, DEBBIE 

Delivery Address: 

4673 BERYL PRAIRIE 
PO BOX339 
HUDSON'S HOPE BC voe 1V0 

Last Name, First Name Middle Name: 

FIEBER, TERYLEE 

Delivery Address: 

PO BOX 137 
HUDSON'S HOPE BC voe 1V0 

Last Name, First Name Middle Name: 

MILLIKEN, ROBIN 

Delivery Address: 

12702 CARTER ST 
HUDSON'S HOPE BC voe 1V0 

Last Name, First Name Middle Name: 

RHYMER.LIZA 

Delivery Address: 

9235 POLLON AVE. 
PO BOX4PO 
HUDSON'S HOPE BC voe 1V0 

Mailing Address: 

9505 - 100TH STREET 
BOX25 
HUDSON'S HOPE BC voe 1V0 

·P�it ,1 of 1
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.o . 

" SOCIETIES ACT " 

CANADA: } 
p;ovince of British Columbia, { 

I 
J 

Qt.ertifitatt nf lurnrpnrutinu 

I lttrthy ttrtifg tlfat 

----··-·-------·----------·-----· ------------

has this day been incorporated as a Society under the " Societies Act." 

The locality in which the operations of the Society will be chiefly carried on is ______ _ 

________ Jlalam ...._ ____ . ---------• Province of British Columbia. 

GIVEN under my hand and Seal of Office a( Victoria, Province of 

British Colu'mbia, this ____ �tzt.e-th- ____ ___ day 

CERllFIED TRUE COPY OF A DOCUMENT 
FILED WITH THE-REGISTRAR Of COMPANIES 

f hater . h d "  h dd o ----------------�----------·-·--·-·-----, one t ousan mne un re 

and.-----�--

3 

MAR- 1' 4 2017 

A�-
CAROL P1-lE8T 

��TRAA OF COMPANIES
l!IIA. PAOVlNCE OF.8RfflSH COWM�

----------------------
Registrar of Companies,. 
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HOPB 

PLA�q1201..t�D of +�i r �A�t 

Via email: dhsaddleclub@gmail.com 

Double H Saddle Club 
12550 Carter Street 
Hudson's Hope, BC 
voe 1vo 

Attention: Elisabeth Haagsman 

9904 Dudley Drive 

Hudson's Hope BC voe 1VO 

Telephone 250-783-9901 

Fax: 250-783-5741 

December 13, 2019 

Re: Double H Saddle Club - Request for Waiver of Building Permit Application Fee 

Thank you for your letter of November 21, 2019 where you requested a waiver for a 
Building Permit Application Fee that the District issued to you on January 8, 2019 in the amount 
of $304. 75. Council for the District of Hudson's Hope is pleased to advise that your request was 
approved at its meeting held December 9, 2019. 

The District would also like to advise the Double H Saddle Club that, going forward, 
requests for fee waivers or other forms of financial assistance are to be applied for through the 
District's annual Financial Assistance program, which will be advertised shortly and will have a 
deadline of mid-February 2020. 

Council for the District appreciates the community benefits that are provided by the 
volunteer efforts of local community groups and again, is pleased to be able to support the 
Double "H" Saddle Club. 

Regards, 
DISTRICT OF HUDSON'S HOPE 

Dave Heiberg, Mayor 
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REQUEST FOR DECISION 

RFD#: CC-2020-94 Date: October 20, 2020 
Meeting#: CM102620 Originator: Chris Cvik 

RFD TITLE: Letter of Support - Hudson's Hope Public Library 

RECOMMENDATION: 

1. That the District of Hudson's Hope support the grant application to Northern
Development Initiative Trust (NDIT) from the Hudson's Hope Public Library for the
Project to Improve Library User Experience: Climate Control and Conservation.

BACKGROUND: 

The District received a request from the Hudson's Hope Public Library for a letter of support so 
the Library can apply for a NDIT grant of up to $30,000. The letter for support is for the 
replacement of 'Nindows at the Library. 

DISCUSSION: 

The District owns the Library building. Upon assessment by Public Works staff, the windows are 
operational but the Library would like to replace them with triple-pane windows to make the 
environmental conditions within the library more friendly for staff and patrons. 

FINANCIAL CONSIDERATIONS: 

The estimated cost of the window replacement project is $63,000. The Library has already 
secured a grant for $15,000 for the project through AgriSpirit). The NDIT grant is up to $30,000. 
The Library Board would cover $3,000 and the remaining $15,000 would be the District's 
contribution. The funding would come from the Library Operations and Maintenance budget. 

If the Library is not successful in its' NDIT grant application. The Library would go with a 
$47,000 double-pane window quote option. Under this case, the District's contribution would be 
$20,000 and the Library Board's contribution would increase to $12,000. 

Therefore, the maximum contribution from the District would be $20,000. The District approved 
$55,000 in the Library Operations and Maintenance budget for 2020. Of the approved budget, 
some funding has been used on improvements on the air system and there is sufficient 
remaining funding to cover up to $20,000 if the NDIT grant application is not successful. 

ALTERNATIVES: 

1. That Council does not support the application to NDIT and recommends the Hudson's
Hope Library opt for Vinyl Windows at a cost of $26,500.

Page 1 of 2 
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THE DISTRICT OF HUDSON’S HOPE 

REPORT TO: Mayor Dave Heiberg and Council 

SUBJECT: CAO – Update Report 

DATE: October 2020 

FROM: Chris Cvik, CAO  

Some of the initiatives currently being worked or recently completed: 

• Safety – No new cases of employees being self-quarantined due to COVID-19.
Currently in Phase III – Recovery Plan.

• Working with Public Works on Light Industrial Sub-division application.
• Had kick-off meeting with Urban System on OCP Background Report.  Targeting

completion by year-end.
• Working with exempt staff to reduce vacation balances prior to year-end.
• Apply for Community Economic Recovery Infrastructure Program Grant (Dinosaur Lake

ATV Campground and if time, pool liner as a second project).

Upcoming 

• Assist Council with CAO Recruitment
• Recruit for Director of Protective Services.
• Prep for Strategic Planning workshop on November 7th.
• Budget prep (first meeting with Finance and Public Works was held on the 19th).

General Direction at this time includes:
o Back out one-time items from 2020 budget
o Cost of inflation adjustment on expenses (2%)
o Increase revenues from utilities and taxes by 2% (note:  this is draft only and not

any formal recommendation or direction.

_______________________________ 
Chris Cvik 
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THE DISTRICT OF HUDSON’S HOPE 

REPORT TO: Mayor and Council 

SUBJECT: Public Works Department Update 

DATE:  October 20, 2020 

FROM:  Mokles Rahman, Director of Public Works 

Below please find highlights of some of the activities either done or underway in the Public Works Department 
during the last three (3) months. 

PROJECTS: 

A. Water Treatment Plant (WTP) Upgrades:

• Effective October 22, 2020, the Water Treatment Plant (WTP) will be bypassed to a temporary water
treatment system which will be in operation until the new Nanofiltration Treatment Plant is
commissioned.

• Northern Health (NH) approved the temporary water treatment system with the conditions of required
water testing and reporting.

• By this time, contractor tested the temporary system, tested water samples and is in the process of
getting green signals from the NH.

• Schedule and Budget: The WTP upgrade project is on track of completion by December 18, 2020 and is
within the approved budget by BC Hydro.

B. Capital Projects:
1. Water valves and hydrants replacement (2020): Completed. Furthermore, awarded contract for the

installation of a hydrant at the end of Adam Street.

2. Residential Water Stand Upgrade:

• Applied to the Northern Health (NH) for the replacement of the old pipes at the Beryl Prairie water
well. However, NH is looking for engineering drawings which we do not have as the BP well is very
old.  On hold

• Keypad access project for both residential water stands: On hold.

3. Beattie Lift station upgrade:

• Main construction completed and commissioned. Contractor is now doing some trouble shooting
and some items of Change Order. Remaining work should be completed by this week.

4. MacDougall Street Design: Urban Systems is working on the design which should be finished by
December 2020.

5. Lynx Creek Re-pavement: Completed about 1.13 km of Reschke Road re-pavement at the Lynx Creek
subdivision. With the approval from the CAO and following the MMCD (Master Municipal Construction
Documents), the scope of the project increased by 15% from the original scope of 1.00 km. The entire
project completed within approved budget.
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6. Osborne Street @ Canyon Dr barrier: As Council cancelled this capital project, it will be removed from
this list and is considered as closed. Furthermore, Council approved some operational activities in and
around the intersection which will be done in the future in coordination with the MoTI.

7. Storm culvert replacement: The driveway culvert at Matt Boe Ave has been replaced. The contractor of
this project was selected by email invitation. Invited four (4) contractors and had site meeting with
them. Received two (2) quotes and selected the lowest bid. As per the Purchasing Policy, CAO
approved the tender and awarded the contract. This project is now complete.

8. Arena door and water heater replacement: Working with the contractors for the door replacement and
on demand hot water heater replacement.

9. Quonset Hut door installation: Received quote, issued PO and in the process of getting the door.

10. Plow Truck Replacement: Awarded contract. Vendor will supply the equipment in March 2021.

11. Lawn Tractor replacement: Received a quote from one vendor. A council report is being submitted
recommending awarding the sole source contract.

12. Pick-up trucks replacement: Awarded contract for one ½ ton and one ¾ ton pick up truck purchase.
Received delivery of ½ ton pick up truck (2020) and the ¾ ton pick up truck (2021) will be available in
January 2021.

C. Operating Projects:

1. Carter street ditch repair:

• Council approved repair of 200 metres of ditch along the carter street which was eroded during
the last monsoon and washed out a BC Hydro Pole. The repair work is done.

• Administration had an initial meeting with BC Hydro’s Claims Department on electric pole
damage. Based on the discussion, the Claims Department will advise the Planning and Design
Team of BC Hydro to discuss with the District, the technical aspects of the problems and
possible solution.

2. BP Fire Hall water storage tank: To check the leak of water storage tank at the Beryl Prairie Fire Hall,
the tank was drained, cleaned & inspected. Major cracks found in the tank.  The District will check with
the contractors to get estimate for possible repair or replacement and put that in 2021 budget of Fire
Department.

3. MWR registration:  Municipal Wastewater Regulation (MWR) registration application submitted to
Ministry of Environment and waiting to hear from them.

OPERATIONS: 

1. Water Treatment Plant (WTP):

• As the Water Treatment Plant is a construction site, there are some challenges in operations.

• Lowering the discharge rate at the BC Hydro dams resulted in low river water elevation, which
ultimately impacted the turbidity issues of intake water at the WTP for some days.

• Also, there were intake water quality issues because of construction work of discharge pipe from the
WTP to the river.

2. Winter operations: Snow fall started. We are ready for winter operations with materials and
equipment. Received salt from Dawson Maintenance.
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3. Swimming Pool:

• Swimming Pool closed for the season and winterized.

• Staff assessed the condition of the swimming pool. The liners are in stable condition. Minor
repairs by in-house crews should be OK. There seems to be some water underneath the
longitudinal track liner (black), which is not a big issue. If we want to fix the black liner,
contractor would be required. With respect to last year, more air/ water bubbles in concrete
underneath the liner found. There is no health and safety issues if we do not fix those.
However, swimming pool operation in the future may be interrupted or may need to close the
operation because of unknown consequences of the aged infrastructure.

4. Campgrounds operations closed and winterized. There are some campsites at Cameron Lake which will
require maintenance with gravel. Installed campground closed signs in all campgrounds.

5. Groundskeeping activities for this year is done. Flowers are removed. In the process of ordering flowers
for the next year.

6. Arena:

• Area opened on October 6, 2020. Based on lessons learnt from last year we started Arena start-up
activities on August 31, 2020. However, because of outside high temperature and undersized
condenser we faced some difficulties in making ice. Arena contractor is repeatedly advising us to
replace the condenser and use the old one at the Curling Rink. This project will be considered
during the budget 2021.

• Arena operations are going on by following Council approved COVID Safety Plan. This year as we
divided the Arena in 2 segments, we are using an extra casual staff to operate the ice programs.

4. Curling Rink: Similarly, we did the start-up for the curling rink at the same time. Curling club complaint
that the roof is leaking. Our staff visual inspection revealed that it might be because of condensation in
the ceiling because of high outside temperature. It seems to be start up of curling rink on August 31,
2020 is too early.

5. Refuse site: PWD did a very good job in disposing the propane tanks and tires. Registered with the Tire
stewardship.

6. Crack sealing and pothole repairs are done.

7. Playgrounds and Parks: Summer tent near the swimming pool is down for the season. Winterized all
Parks.

SUBDIVISIONS 

1. Light industrial subdivision:

• Consultant finished 60% detailed design and working now towards finalization of the 95% design.

• Consultant submitted preliminary engineering drawings to MoTI for information, discussion and
approval.

• As we already have OCP and Zoning Bylaw Amendments, we are discussing with the consultant for the
Subdivision application preparation.
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2. Beryl Prairies Subdivision storm water management:

• Urban systems submitted a draft report on storm water assessment of Beryl Prairies Subdivision. Final
report will be submitted soon. In their report they have presented a high-level estimate for the
infrastructure rehabilitation. Some of those are underway.

• Re-construction of damaged driveway and culvert is going on, should be completed by this week.

ASSET MANAGEMENT: 

• BC Govt approved grant for Asset Management Planning and waiting for the FCM grant approval.

• We had a Kick-off meeting with the consultant, Munisight, on October 7, 2020.

• Consultant submitted a draft report on Asset Management Policy.

• The summer employee worked for five (5) months for data collection, mapping, and condition
assessment.

• Scanning of all old maps/ drawings are done and are saved on the shared drive for all staff use.

Prepared by: 

_________________________________ 
Mokles Rahman, Director of Public Works 

Approved by: 

________________________ 
Chris Cvik, CAO 

Attachment: Recreation and Special Events update 

Council Meeting October 26, 2020 Page 49 of 116



Recreation and Special Events Coordinator –UPDATE 

➢ Summer Hike Series- June 8 – Sept 13, 2020

• This year (2020) – This year hikes were coordinated by the RSEC and led by Greta Goddard
with the RSEC as a trained outdoor first aid attendant. Hikes were free and Greta was paid
$22/ hour. New this year was an educational nature walk led by local professionals to include
seniors and those with reduced mobility, there were 21 participants.

• Total hike hours: 40hrs with 9 successful hikes (2 were cancelled due to poor weather)

• Total Attendees: 99 (59 local and 40 from out to town) Note: Participants would consistently
travel from Dawson Creek, Tumbler, Chetwynd and FSJ, with networking withing regional
recreation departments
Total Cost: $936

➢ Fitness in the Park- July 10, 2020

• This year (2020) –Fitness in the park was extended in response to the demand for a safe
fitness activity and postponement of other community activities due to Covid-19.   Programs
were offered free of charge and the instructor was given $50/hour of instruction.

• Events included:
▪ BollyX – Instructor Celina Fequet / Total participants 38 / Total hours of instruction 6/

Total amount paid $300
▪ Essentrics – Instructor Britt Silk / Total participants 31/ Total hours of instruction 4 /

Total amount paid $200
▪ Twisted Yoga – Instructor Tashana Winnicky /Total participants 54 /
▪ Total hours of instruction 7 / Total amount paid $350
▪ Wind-up – RSEC hosted a Fitness wind-up event on August 20 for all participants.

  Cost of supplies $68 / Total Program Attendance: 123 / Instructor Cost: $850 
 Total Program Cost - $918 

➢ Community Program Fall Sign up (virtual event)- September 11, 2020 (ongoing)

• This year (2020) – An online collection of community programs, information, clubs,
organizations, and registration forms offered in Hudson’s Hope this Fall.  The primary platform
for this event was Facebook, with links to the DOHH website and PSA and Farmer’s market
promotions.  Information gathered will contribute to a Community Living guide.

• Attendance – 11 user groups submitted program information; 898 people reached on
Facebook event.
Total Cost: None, other than RSEC time

➢ Geo-Adventure, Geocache

• This year (2020) – Originally Launched in Hudson’s Hope in 2014 and funded by the IMAGINE
Legacy Grant from Northern Health and was relaunched in 2020 as a Covid-19 appropriate
activity for the community.
Total Cost - None

Council Meeting October 26, 2020 Page 50 of 116



➢ Youth- “Catch me if you can”- September 24, 2020, 7pm – 10pm

• This year (2020) – In cooperation with the Edge youth leaders and RCMP a night game
created for the teenage community in Hudson’s Hope was planned and implemented. The
RSEC promoted the event (posters, Facebook, PSA, Website etc) initiated community
communications for safety and awareness, supplied the prizes and collected donations from
local businesses. HH RCMP were very positive and in full support and participated as drivers.
The Edge youth group provided a safety plan, snacks, use of a facility, volunteers, and
campfire. The event was a huge success with a substantial amount of positive community
feedback with requests for more events like this.

• Attendance – 28 youth, 18 community volunteers, 2 RCMP members
Total Cost: $153

➢ Volunteer Appreciation Day – September 29, 2020

• This year (2020) –Two (2) adult nominees were submitted this year and no youth; therefore no
youth was awarded.  The event took place at Beattie Park where Mayor Heiberg delivered a
speech, and awarded this year’s candidate, Carolanne Kilba with an engraved plaque,
certificate, and a bouquet of roses.  Fancy desserts and a hot drink and mock champagne bar
was catered by local professionals and youth volunteers. Bouquets were given to community
volunteers as a token of appreciation.  Live music was played by local musicians.

• Covid-19 regulations – All applicable signage and social distancing, and safety measures
were taken and in affect.

• Attendance: 85 approximately (but no more than 50 at a time as per Covid-19 regulations.)
This event was well attended with excellent feed back from the community.
Total Cost: $1320

➢ Upcoming Events

• Frightful Frolics – October 30, 2020.

• Remembrance Day and Veteran’s Dinner (catered and delivered) – November 11, 2020

➢ Projects

• Arena Safety Plan, User group orientations, Arena Covid-19 setup - Completed

• Pool employment sustainability-  Student survey and instructor research in progress.

➢ Initiatives

• Networking – Local, Regional, and Provincial

• Professional Development – Completed Wilderness First Aid course

• Creating new community-based activities and safety plans in consideration restrictions

• Grants -Research and application
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THE DISTRICT OF HUDSON’S HOPE 

REPORT TO: Mayor and Council 

SUBJECT:  Protective Services Monthly Update 

DATE: 26 Oct 2020 

FROM: Robert Norton, Director of Protective Services 

INFORMATION: 
This report is a synopsis of the activities of the various branches of the Protective Services 
Department. 

Fire Department 
Year to date the department has responded to 65 calls for service. 
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As directives and restrictions from BC Emergency Health Services continue to evolve regarding 
COVID 19, there have been a gradual return to the types of calls that First Responders are once 
again being requested to attend.  This will result in an increase in the number of First 
Responder events that the department will respond to in the coming months. 

Personal protective equipment (PPE) requirements and patient assessment models utilized 
during first responder events are also evolving and have resulted in responders utilizing less 
protective equipment during incidents where the risk of influenzas-like illnesses have been 
assessed as low. This risk-based approach should lessen the logistical demands regarding PPE 
and improve response times. 

Engine 3 has received all required pump repairs and has been pump tested to the ULC 
acceptance test standards which are a requirement of the 5-year extension waiver that the 
truck is currently operating under. 

The Director of Protective Services has been working closely with the Office of the Fire 
Commissioner and BC Wildfire Services to develop a wildfire structural response plan to assist 
incoming provincial resources in the event that a large scale wildfire interface event occurs 
within the District.  This plan is closely based on Hudson’s Hope Fire Rescue’s Wildfire 
Operational Plan and includes local knowledge provided from that plan.  The risk assessment 
provided in the plan represents the significant wildfire risk reduction efforts the department 
has undertaken in the last 9 years. These efforts include fuel fire treatments, improved 
equipment and standardized training, and extensive pre-fire planning efforts. The 2011 risk 
assessment would have been well into the high-risk category (score of 67), while the current 
risk score of 34 represents a low/moderate risk rating for the community.  A copy of the plan 
has been attached to this report. 

Due to Covid-19 restrictions the department will not be conducting the annual door to door 
food drive.  Partnering with community stakeholders, the department will conduct a more 
creative approach this year.  The department will promote additional drop off locations for food 
donations for the month of November, as well as receiving donations at the two fire halls on 
the night of 10 Nov 20 which would have been the date for the traditional food drive. This will 
be promoted via Bulletin, posters, and social media. 

The Halloween fireworks event has been cancelled for this year. 

Hudson’s Hope Fire Rescue will be partnering with BC Ambulance Service (BCAS) to implement 
a new program which provides residents with kits which contain vital medical information that 
would be available to responders.  Each LIFE Kit contains an information sheet that when filled 
out, provides first responders with vital information on the occupants of the home in the event 
they are unable to speak for themselves. There are spaces for medical history, emergency 
contacts, medications, vital patient statistics and advanced medical directives. The kits also 
contain one fridge magnet that reads ‘LIFE KIT’ which alerts responders to the location of the 
filled-out forms. BCAS will be distributing the kits. 
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The Director of Protective Services continues to work with the Peace River Regional District to 
rectify infrastructure issues with the fire department’s repeater site on Bullhead Mountain.  The 
PRRD owns this infrastructure and is actively pursuing options to relocate the repeater to a 
more suitable location. 

Emergency Preparedness 

As per Council’s direction to remove the outdoor warning sirens, Public works has removed all 
of the rented nitrogen cylinders from the locations and the cylinders are in the process of being 
returned to the depot in Fort St John. Removal of the siren infrastructure will be conducted at a 
later date which matches the Public Works work plan for 2021. 

The District continues to maintain an EOC level 1 activation during the COVID-19 event.  Staff 
continue to attend coordination calls with Emergency Management BC and focus on the 
following priorities: 

• Ensuring accurate information is delivered in a timely manner to residents.
• Ensuring workplace safety procedures and policies are in place which align with

Worksafe BC guidelines.
• Monitoring District services and venues to ensure all public health best practices are

adhered to.

On all matters of public health, the District will continue to rely on and implement best 
practices as provided by local, provincial, and federal health authorities. 

The Northeast BC (NEBC) Emergency and Public Alert System continues to be advertised 
throughout the Peace through a variety of venues including print, radio, billboards, and 
attendance at trade shows. The District of Hudson’s Hope continues to promote the system on 
our Facebook page, website, PSA, and the Bulletin. To date there are 1091 subscribers within 
the Peace including 135 within the Hudson’s Hope area. To ensure that new residents to the 
area are aware of the program, the District has worked with BC Hydro to include information 
into their new employee orientations for local facilities. This information describes the merits of 
the NEBC Emergency and Public Alert system, as well as information on how to sign up. 

__________________________ 
Robert Norton, Director of Protective Services 
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Dear Mayor and Council October 20, 2020 

On behalf of the Hudson’s Hope Pickleball Club, I would like to make a request for funding to upgrade 
the two existing tennis / pickleball courts. 

The pickleball club has been playing for several years now, twice a week outdoors throughout the 
summer in the gym through the winter months. It is steadily gaining in popularity nationwide and 
replacing tennis in many areas as it is easier to play, easier on the joints and so much fun. As a 
result, we would like to apply for some grant money for much needed upgrades to the existing 
outdoor courts. Just a note here to say thank you for painting the new lines on the court this summer. 
The staff did a great job and we very much appreciated it! 

REQUEST #1 

As a pickleball ball is light, plastic and full of holes, the wind 
has a big effect on ball travel, making play difficult at times. 
We would like windbreak mesh attached to the west and a 
portion of the south side of the fence to reduce the wind. This 
mesh is not solid and you can see through it though it blocks 
the wind. It is attached with ties and is easily removed. The 
Peace Country Pickleball Club installed some in Taylor and 
find them very effective. 

The fence on our District courts is 12’ high, the south fence is 113’ long and the west fence is 95’ 
long. We would need 6 lengths of 40’ x 6’ windscreen to do the full height from the door, covering all 
of the west side and down 30’ on the south side. The cost for the windscreen from Net World Sports 
would be $129.99ea and we need 6ea. 

Taylor pickleball courts 
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REQUEST #2 

The existing tennis are in a sorry state and need to be 
replaced. I understand that they were slated to be 
replaced this summer but unfortunately that didn’t 
happen. There is significant wear on the sleeve that the 
cable runs through and even more so now as this picture 
was taken last year. Nets that will work with our 
tensioning system are also available at Net World Sport 
for $239.99 each and 2 are required. 

REQUEST #3 

We would also like to see a couple of benches at the courts. The existing one is an old wooden bench 
I was given from the firehall and I have had to beef it up due to rot. I made a second bench this 
summer with recycled treated wood. This 4 seater bench in the photo is available from Net World 
Sports for $464.99 each and we would like 2 of them to allow for social distancing. 
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MOVING FORWARD 

Something else that would really improve the courts is to cover the court surface with an epoxy 
surface sealant. In a lengthy email from Robin Sipe, the president of the Taylor Peace Country 
Pickleball Club, he recommended which products worked best. There is a sealant available from 
Canadian Tire that is used for tennis & pickleball court improvement. It is $50 for a 5 gallon pail and 
we estimated that it would take 20 pails to cover both courts, a total cost of about $1,000. The Taylor 
Club did all the work themselves with the blessing of the District. Our club would be willing to do the 
work here as well. 

The prices for the items on the Net World Sports are all sale prices. I talked to a sales executive with 
the company to see how long the prices would be valid. He said he would do up a quote for me that 
he would honour whenever we were ready to purchase. I haven’t received his quote yet but wanted to 
get the request to Council to be included in the agenda for the budget. I will forward his quote as soon 
as I have it.In the meantime, I have gone with the sale prices and shipping costs from the website. 

In conclusion, we would like to request the District for a grant of $2,649.89 for the purchase of 6 
windbreak panels to cover the west and a portion of the south sides of the courts, 2ea tennis nets and 
2ea four seater benches. 

Kind Regards 
Kelly Newsholme 
kellynew@telus.net 
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